
108 

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE 
NORTH WARWICKSHIRE BOROUGH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE COUNCIL HOUSE 
ON WEDNESDAY 6 DECEMBER 2023 

 
 
 

Present: Councillor Humphreys in the Chair 
 
Councillors Barnett, Bates, Bell, Chapman, Clews, Davey, Dirveiks, 
Farrow, Fowler, Gosling, Hayfield, Hobley, Jackson, Jarvis, Jenns, Melia, 
Osborne, Parsons, H Phillips, O Phillips, Reilly, Ridley, Ririe, Simpson, 
Singh, Smith, Stuart, Symonds, Taylor, Watson, Whapples, A Wright and 
D Wright. 
 

 Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Turley 
 
 
43 Disclosable Pecuniary and Non-Pecuniary Interests 
 
 None were declared at the meeting. 
 
44 Minutes of the Meeting of the Council held on 27 September 2023 
 

The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 27 September 2023 were 
approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor. 

 
45 Mayor’s Announcements 
 
 The Deputy Mayor, Councillor Hayfield attended a Memorial to Road traffic 

deaths in Warwick on behalf of the mayor due to medical reasons 
 
46 Questions Pursuant to Standing Order No 7 
 

The following questions were received pursuant to Standing Order No 7:- 
 
Fiona Wardle 
 
Have seen a post on Facebook from Councillor Gosling that the Hardship Fund 
should be targeted at those earning below £25,000 per year. People on minimum 
wage get support by way of Universal Credit, where eligible, however us full time 
workers earning 28k get NO UC support. 
  
As we earn too much, we get no help with our bills, food shop, council tax, no 
boiler grants, no grants for household improvements, no help from any source 
etc, but those who claim UC to top up their wages get help with many many things 
listed above. 
Those who claim UC have far more than people like me who work 40 hours, I 
have a partner who has had a stroke and was denied PIP and as he was self-
employed, he cannot claim UC. I’m struggling with not only my household running 
cost but keeping 2 adults on 28k …so that equates to 14k each. So, where’s the 
hardship, certainly not with those on minimum wage. 
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So, to put it in simple terms those on minimum wage are actually better off 
financially than I am earning 28k. Because claiming UC opens far more doors for 
them than it does us. So, in this instance I am all for us working class earning 
25k+ to be the ones who get help. 
My question therefore is who is going to help us that earn just too much to claim 
UC, because are earning just over the threshold?  
 
I look forward to your response.  
 

 
Question from Mike Jewkes 
 
Good evening all, I think you all know me by now I have multiple interests in the 
wellbeing of constituents of north Warwickshire, as Polesworth parish councillor 
for Polesworth east, disability officer for north Warwickshire and Bedworth and 
as chair of my branch. It’s not an empire Mr mayor however I will say it is a lot of 
people to whom I am avowed to do my utmost to assist. 
 
Imagine my dismay at what I saw on the 27th of November exec board to see a 
councillor from Dordon agreeing to exclude the most vulnerable from a scheme 
set up to assist hardship after seeing on the county councils’ own pages Dordon 
is the most deprived area in our constituency. I wonder if they would like to 
explain to their food bank, food bank users and to the parents who are having to 
come and ask for help for their Christmas this year why only those earning over 
25k can access this hardship funding. 
 
My perspective on this is it should be a fund open to all who are in hardship, yes 
as you say there is other help, but also as stated at the exec board by Cllr Jodie 
gosling if help is available elsewhere you must go there first. By dismissing those 
in the lower end of the spectrum TWICE you are attempting to flip flop and side 
step your responsibilities as councillors after all our jobs are to serve and 
represent everyone in the ward that you are elected to (and not just those who 
voted for you), along with bringing people together. 
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I hear day in day out from members of my community how difficult things are for 
them currently, mainly from the elderly and infirm, currently they are struggling to 
cook so I have a local business who has offered to assist if I can get access to 
our community rooms in monument view and paddocks close, they are even 
willing to deliver. No one is ever excluded from these projects as is the case of 
food banks and any other hardship resolution we can come up with in our areas. 
The problem is we constantly have to fight for access to the community rooms in 
polesworth and still can’t even with such a community-oriented project, So I am 
now asking you to please help us here too I live next to the one in monument 
view, it is currently used for 2 hrs on a Thursday for bingo none of those who pay 
a subsidy in my block are able to use it due to our ages BUT there is a need 
whereby we could USE A COMMUNITY ROOM FOR COMMUNITY PROJECTS 
and constantly we hit a brick wall. 
 

Also do the right thing and Remove this 25k floor on assistance and encourage 
all including those on such salaries to join the community projects, this way we 
can help in both the general health and wellbeing of our communities but also 
remove the social isolation many suffer at this time of year and build proper 
community cohesion which in part after all is why we are councillors. 
Index of Multiple Deprivation. 
 
The Index of Multiple Deprivation (IMD) is the official measure of relative 
deprivation for small areas (or neighbourhoods) in England. The Index of Multiple 
Deprivation ranks every small area (LSOA) in England from 1 (most deprived 
area) to 32,844 (least deprived area). 
 
Within the table below, decile 1 represents the most deprived 10% of LSOAs in 
England while decile 10 shows the least deprived 10% of areas. 
More information on IMD can be found here 
https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/english-indices-of-deprivation-2019. 
The table and map below show the decile for each LSOA within Polesworth JSNA 
area. 
 
LSOA Index of Multiple Deprivation (IMD) Decile (2019) Income Decile (2019) 
Income Deprivation Affecting Children Index (IDACI) Decile (2019) Income 
Deprivation Affecting Older People (IDAOPI) Decile (2019) 
 
 

Baddesley Ensor West 5 5 5 5 
 

Grendon, Bradley Green & Whittington 6  8 7 7 
 

Baddesley Common, Baxterley & Merevale 5 6 6 7 
 
Dordon Rural 5 5 6 4 
 

Dordon Village 4 3 2 4 
 

Warton & Shuttington 6 6 6 6 
 

Newton Regis, Austrey & Seckington 9 8 8 7 
 

Polesworth East - St. Helena 5 5 5 5 

https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/english-indices-of-deprivation-2019


111 

 

Polesworth East - Station 7 6 7 6 
 

Polesworth West - School 9 9 8 8 
 
Polesworth West - Birchmoor & Pooley Fields 8 7 6 7 

 

JSNA_Deprivation_2019_RB2 | Polesworth | Report Builder for ArcGIS 
(warwickshire.gov.uk) 

 

The response from Councillor David Wright, Leader of the Council was:- 
 

I would like to thank both Ms Wardle and Councillor Jewkes for their questions. 

Clearly this is an issue that we are going to debate later in the agenda and the 

questions are therefore timely, but also very interesting. 

It is clear that there is more than just the view that we should target all of our 

support schemes to those in receipt of benefits. Our view that we should not with 

regard to this scheme is not, as it has been portrayed, specifically ignoring those 

in that category but a reflection that those not in receipt of benefits also need 

support, as very clearly set out by Ms Wardle. 

The Hardship Scheme is not the totality of the support available to residents nor 

does it represent all the work the Council does with its partners on the issue of 

cost-of-living pressures. The Hardship Fund is a very small amount of funding 

and therefore needs to be targeted, as with all finite schemes or budgets. 

Targeting it to one group is not being ‘anti’ any other group.  Our Officers’ view is 

that other support can continue to be offered to those in receipt of benefits, such 

that we can target this particular fund to other groups.  

 
As an example of this work across all groups, the Government last week invited 
Integrated Care Boards working with Council partners to bid for funding under 
the ‘Work Well scheme’ which seeks to help those with health conditions remain 
or return to the workplace. This scheme is very important given that being in work 
improves health, living standards and wellbeing, and reduces poverty. The Chief 
Executive has written to the ICB and County Council (as the eligible applicants) 
asking them to make a bid given the relatively high levels of people in North 
Warwickshire who cannot currently work due to health issues. The Government 
have allocated £2 billion for this wider work nationally, with £57 million being 
made available in the first phase of the Work Well scheme in 15 areas. That level 
of support very significantly outweighs the funding available in the Hardship 
scheme. 

 
47 Parking Task and Finish Group 
 
 The Chief Executive sought approval to change one of the Labour Group 

representatives on the Parking Task and Finish Group. 
 
 Resolved: 
 
 That Councillor Taylor replace Councillor H Phillips on the Parking 

Task and Finish Group. 
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48 Minutes of the meetings of the Planning and Development Board - 

9 October and 6 November 2023. 
 
 It was proposed by Councillor Simpson, seconded by Councillor Jarvis 

 and 
  
 Resolved: 
 
 a That the minutes of the Planning and Development Board 

held on 9 October 2023 be approved and adopted; 
 
 b That the minutes of the Planning and Development Board 

held on 6 November 2023 be approved and adopted, subject 
to: 

 
  Caldecote Conservation Area Designation 
 
  That the extent of the Caldecote Conservation Area and 

associated appraisal be approved. 
 
49 Minutes of the Community and Environment Board - 16 October 2023 
 
 It was proposed by Councillor Bell, seconded by Councillor Melia and 
 
 Resolved: 
 
 That the minutes of the Community and Environment Board held 

on 16 October 2023 be approved and adopted. 
 
50 Minutes of the Resources Board - 13 November 2023 
 
 It was proposed by Councillor Symonds, seconded by Councillor Fowler 

 and  
 
 Resolved: 
 
 That the minutes of the Resources Board held on 13 November 

2023 be approved and adopted. 
 
51 Minutes of the Executive Board - 27 November 2023 
 
 It was proposed by Councillor D Wright, seconded by Councillor Symonds and 
 
 Resolved: 
 
 That the minutes of the Executive Board held on 27 November 2023 be 

approved and adopted subject to: 
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(i) External Auditors’ Report 

 
 a That the contents of the Audit Planning report, attached at 

Appendix A to the report of the Interim Corporate Director 
– Resources be noted; and 

 
 b That the Audit Results, presented as Appendix B to the 

report of the Interim Corporate Director – Resources, be 
approved, subject to any changed required as a result of 
the updated IAS19 report which takes account of the 
Pension Fund 2020/21, and the Section 151 Officer, in 
consultation with the Chair of the Executive Board, be 
given delegated authority to sign off the Letter of 
Representation when the audit is complete; 

 
(ii) Adoption of Dordon Neighbourhood Plan 

 
That the Dordon Neighbourhood Plan be adopted and it form part 
of the Development Plan for North Warwickshire; 

 
(iii) Budgetary Control Report 2023/23 Period Ended 31 October 

2023 
 

That the report be noted; 
 

(iv) Medium Term Financial strategy 2023 - 2026 
 
a That the Medium-Term Financial Strategy, attached as 

Appendix A to the report of the Interim Corporate Director 
– Resources, be approved; 

 
b That the General Fund budget projections for 2023/24 to 

2027/28 be noted; 
 
c That the approach for balancing the Medium-Term 

Budget, as set out in section 6 and Table 2 of the report of 
the Interim Corporate Director – Resources, be adopted; 

 
d That a supplementary estimate of up to £300,000 for 

Agency/Interim staff be approved; 
 
e That a supplementary estimate of up to £100,000 for 

progressing the invest to save work on Asset 
Management be approved; 

 
f That the strategy for increasing the council tax to the 

maximum level approved by the Government be 
approved; 
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g That the guiding principles, as detailed in Appendix A 

section 9.5.2, to the report of the Corporate Director – 
Resources, for setting and reviewing fees and charges, be 
adopted; 
 

(v) Financial Inclusion 
 

a That the update on the Financial Inclusion work of the 
Council be noted; 

 
b That the criteria for the Financial Hardship Fund, attached 

as Appendix A to the report of the Chief Executive and 
Interim Corporate Director – Resources, be adopted; 

 
c That the actions suggested in Minute No 44 be approved. 

 
(vi) Calendar of Meetings 2023/24 and 2024/25 

 
a That the revised calendar of meetings for 2023/24, as 

submitted at Appendix A to the report of the Chief 
Executive; and 

 
b That the draft calendar of meetings for 2024/25, as 

submitted at Appendix B to the report of the Chief 
Executive, be approved. 

 
52 Notice of Motion under Standing Order No 10 
 

 The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor Gosling and 
Seconded by Councillor Hobley.  . 
 

 “A large number of our resident are facing significant challenges and 
inconvenience due to the decisions made by Severn and Trent water in our local 
area, to recognise and support them we would like for the Council to note that 
there are considerable issues relating to the performance of Severn Trent Water 
Authority in North Warwickshire, including (but not limited to) flooding, 
maintenance of drainage ditches etc, burst pipes, lead contamination,  shared 
supply issues and sewage breaches which have gone unaddressed for too long. 

 
Therefore, we request that officers seek and attend a meeting 
with representatives from Severn Trent Water Authority to address these local 
issues and create a forward developing plan to ensure stability for homeowners 
across all wards moving forwards. 

 
Furthermore, we request that a full survey of pipelines, drainage ditches, sewage 
systems etc be carried to establish ownership and maintenance responsibility 
across and between Severn Trent Water authority, North Warwickshire Borough 
Council and Warwickshire County Council to illuminate any further lapses of 
accountability”. 
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An amendment to the Motion was then proposed by Councillor Taylor and 
seconded by Councillor D Wright. 
 
“A large number of our resident are facing significant challenges and 
inconvenience due to the decisions made by Severn and Trent water in our local 
area, to recognise and support them we would like for the Council to note that 
there are considerable issues relating to the performance of Severn Trent Water 
Authority in North Warwickshire, including (but not limited to) flooding, 
maintenance of drainage ditches etc, burst pipes, lead contamination,  shared 
supply issues and sewage breaches which have gone unaddressed for too long. 

 
Therefore, we request that officers seek and attend a meeting 
with representatives from Severn Trent Water Authority to address these local 
issues and create a forward developing plan to ensure stability for homeowners 
across all wards moving forwards.” 
 
Upon being put to the meeting the Mayor declared the substantive Motion 
to be carried. 
 

53 Common Seal 
 

It was proposed by Councillor Osborne and seconded by Councillor Davey  and 
 
 Resolved: 
 

 That the Chief Executive be authorised to affix the Common Seal 
to any Orders, Deeds and Documents as necessary to give effect 
to the decisions of the Council, including any passed during part 
of the meeting which is held in private, in accordance with Article 
11.05 of the Articles of the Constitution. 

 
54 Exclusion of the Public and Press 
 

 Resolved: 
 

 That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, 
the public and press be excluded from the meeting for the 
following items of business, on the grounds that they involve 
the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined by 
Schedule 12A to the Act. 

 
55 Exempt Extract of the Minutes of Executive Board – 27 November 2023 
 
 It was proposed by Councillor Wright, seconded by Councillor Simpson   

and 
 
 Resolved: 
 
 That the exempt extract of the minutes of the meeting of the 

Executive Board held on 27 November 2023 be approved and 
adopted subject to; 
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(i) Staffing Matter 
 
  That the recommendation as set out in the report of the Chief 

Executive be approved; and 
 

(ii) Commercial Housing Company feasibility study 
 

That the recommendation set out in the report of the Chief 
Executive be approved. 

 
 
 
 
 

Chairman of the next ensuing meeting 
of the Council 


